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October 31, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

This letter transmits a proposed ordinance for King County Council approval that amends King County Code (K.C.C.) Chapter 28.86 to update the Regional Wastewater Services Plan (RWSP) reporting requirements, as well as other reporting requirements added since the RWSP was adopted, and consolidates them in a new section of the code.  This ordinance will streamline the reporting process and help ensure that the Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP) continues to provide timely and meaningful information about RWSP implementation to the King County Council and Regional Water Quality Committee.
In December 1999, the King County Council adopted Ordinance 13680, which outlined a set of comprehensive policies guiding implementation of the RWSP.  These policies, codified in multiple sections of King County Code Chapter 28.86, outlined a number of on-going and one-time reporting requirements, including the RWSP Annual Report, the RWSP Water Quality Report, the RWSP three-year review, and various program-specific reports.  Subsequently, the Council added new reporting requirements for the RWSP.  For example, a proviso in the 2001 Budget Ordinance (14018) required that DNRP present annual scope, schedule, and budget information for all RWSP projects; Ordinance 14712, adopted in July 2003, added requirements for reporting on the effectiveness of odor control at wastewater treatment plants and conveyance facilities; and recently, Ordinances 15083 and 14942 added requirements for monthly status reports and quarterly cost updates for the Brightwater project, respectively. 
The result of these additions over time is that the RWSP reporting requirements are now fragmented in multiple ordinances, provisos, and code sections.  In addition, some of the requirements have been completed, some are redundant, and some have due dates that are inconsistent with the completion of key milestones; for example, the collection and analysis of water quality data or the availability of necessary information, such as population data from the Puget Sound Regional Council.
Another circumstance that guided the proposed changes to the RWSP reporting requirements was the September 2003 performance audit of the Wastewater Treatment Division’s (WTD) capital program.  In their report, the King County Auditor’s Office made recommendations related to collecting, analyzing, and reporting data to provide decision makers with a clear overview of program-wide performance.  The resulting changes to WTD’s reporting procedures are reflected in the proposed Brightwater Monthly Report and the RWSP Annual Report. 
The proposed ordinance attempts to provide needed information to the Council and Council committees as efficiently as possible.  This was done by amending and logically consolidating the existing requirements describing seven reports into three reports: the RWSP Annual Report, the RWSP Comprehensive Review, and the Brightwater Monthly Report.  The proposed consolidation is summarized below.
RWSP Annual Report

The proposed RWSP Annual Report will continue to have the information required by Ordinance 13680.  In addition, it will incorporate odor control reporting from Ordinance 14712; scope, schedule, and budget status from a proviso in Ordinance 14018; a summary of current water quality conditions; and an annual forecast of anticipated RWSP costs through 2030.  The ordinance proposes that this report be issued in September, so the next RWSP Annual Report, covering the year 2005, will be issued in September 2006.
RWSP Comprehensive Three-year Plan Review

The existing requirements call for a comprehensive review of RWSP to evaluate the validity of planning assumptions used to identify capital facilities and programs outlined in the RWSP.  The proposed ordinance would change the due date of this report from every three years to every three to five years.  This flexibility will result in more comprehensive and accurate reports by allowing (DNRP) to include the most up-to-date information on items such as population and flow forecasts, recently completed key milestones, and water quality data.  Another proposed change is to consolidate the water quality report into the Comprehensive Review, though an annual summary of water quality conditions will be added to the RWSP Annual Report as mentioned above.  The next RWSP Comprehensive Review will be issued in September 2007, and will include all elements of that year’s RWSP Annual Report. 
Brightwater Monthly Report

In June 2004, the council adopted WTD’s 2005 rate in Ordinance 14942, which required a quarterly cost update for the Brightwater project.  The first quarterly report was submitted in August 2004, with an addendum in October presenting the Brightwater pre-design cost estimates.  However, because Brightwater cost estimates do not change on a regular basis, the Brightwater Monthly Report, as outlined by proviso in the adopted 2005 budget (Ordinance 15083), will be used to describe any changes to the Brightwater cost estimates.  In February 2005, I transmitted a proposed monthly report format for the Brightwater project to the King County Council.  The Budget and Fiscal Management Committee approved this format in August, and Brightwater monthly reports are now being issued on the King County Intranet. 
If you have any questions about this proposed ordinance, please contact Laura Wharton, Supervisor of the Conveyance Planning Technical Resources Section of the Wastewater Treatment Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-684-1238.

Thank you for reviewing this ordinance.  I believe the consolidated reporting requirements outlined in this ordinance will result in more comprehensive, timely, and meaningful reports detailing both past and proposed implementation of the RWSP.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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